
Schedule of Meeting Times: 
 WKAC 1080 AM Sunday 7:30 AM 
    Speaker, Robert Emerson 
 Study Sunday 10:00 AM 
 Worship Sunday Morn 11:00 AM 
 Worship Sunday Eve 5:00 PM 
    Singing every 2nd Sunday evening 
 Study Wednesday 7:00 PM 
 
Preacher / bulletin editor: Kris Vilander, (256) 472-1065 
E-mail: kris@haysmillchurchofchrist.org 
Website: www.haysmillchurchofchrist.org  
 
Servants during June: 

Songleader: Peter (28); Chandler 
(7/5), Stanley (7/12), Larry (7/19), 
David (7/26) 

Reading: Robert; Stanley (July) 
Announcements: Larry; Marty (July) 
Table: David, Peter, Marty, Stanley; 

Larry, Chandler, Mike, Robert (July) 

Wednesday Lesson: Larry (7/1), 
Stanley (7/8), Kris (7/15), Stanley 
(7/22), Larry (7/29) 

Lawn Mowing (week starting): 
Marty (28), Stanley (7/5), Robert 
(7/12), Larry (7/19), Kris (7/26) 

 
Hays Mill church of Christ 
21705 Hays Mill Road 
Elkmont, AL 35620 
 

“Set your mind on the things 
above, not on the things that 

are on earth.” —Col 3:2 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 “Examine everything carefully…” —1 Thessalonians 5:21 NASB 
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A Simple Verse about 
 

 

By Frank Himmel 

 

“…abhor what is evil; cling to 
what is good,” Rom 12:9. This 
short verse (actually, it is just the 
second part of the verse) would be 
a fine one to commit to memory. It 
states or implies at least three vital 
points. 

First, there is such a thing as 
good and evil. People used to 
understand that. We used to know 
that one is supposed to keep his 
word, that greed is a bad thing, 
that marriage is for life, that 
homosexuality is a perversion, etc. 
Now, several generations have 
grown up listening to 
denominational preachers say that 

it does not matter what you 
believe, thereby undermining 
Bible authority. 

We have heard libertarians 
rationalize any and every kind of 
conduct. We have grown 
accustomed to comedians making 
daily fodder of sin of every kind. Is 
it any wonder people are 
confused? Come to think of it, this 
is nothing new. Long ago Isaiah 
wrote, “Woe to those who call evil 
good, and good evil; who 
substitute darkness for light and 
light for darkness; … who are wise 
in their own eyes and clever in 
their own sight,” Isa 5:20,21. 



Second, it is both possible and 
necessary to discern good and evil. 
Personal preferences and moral 
relativism leave us adrift. There is 
a fixed standard. It is God. He is 
right or righteous. “A God of 
faithfulness and without injustice, 
righteous and upright is He,”  
Deut 32:4. His word, His self-
revelation, is the yardstick by 
which all conduct is measured. It is 
the standard by which we shall be 
judged, Jn 12:48. 

Discerning right and wrong 
begins with the “thou shalt/thou 
shalt not” passages. We must also 
take into account principles of 
conduct, such as maintaining a 
clear conscience, Rom 14:22,23; 
not putting other things before 
God, Mt 6:33; leaving off 
questionable things that would 
lessen our influence for good,  
Mt 5:16, etc. Paul often prayed 

that Christians would grow in this 
area of distinguishing conduct,  
Phil 1:9-11; Col 1:9-12. 

Third, we must act in keeping 
with the quality of any given 
behavior. If a thing is good we are 
to cling to it. The original verb in 
our text is from the Greek noun for 
glue; be glued to it. On the other 
hand, if conduct is bad, we are to 
abhor it. Abhor is from the Latin 
word for horror, which literally 
means to shudder. We should 
shudder at the very idea of some 
kinds of behavior (really, 
misbehavior). 

Simply put, Rom 12:9 tells us to 
use God’s word and draw the line 
between good and evil. Once that 
line is drawn, do not see how close 
to it you can get without stepping 
over; stay as far away from evil and 
as close to God as you can. 

 

 

By Al Diestelkamp 

 

The computer, with internet 
and e-mail capabilities, has proven 
to be a mixed blessing. Like many 
other opportunities God has made 
possible, it has been used both for 
building up and for tearing down; 

for good and for evil. 
It has truly been a blessing that 

some computer-literate brethren 
have developed and maintained 
web pages as still another means 
to reach the lost and edify saints. 

Indeed, the more well designed 
internet sites that direct people 
back to the Bible, the better. 
Perhaps home pages will be to this 
generation what church bulletins 
were in the past. 

The opportunity for almost 
instant communication with large 
numbers of brethren at the same 
time has arrived via e-mail lists: 
Preachers have been able to share 
sermon ideas and illustrations 
with each other; congregations 
have been able to issue their own 
“Macedonian calls” for help,  
Acts 16:9; news of interest to 
Christians everywhere has spread 
all over the world quickly, allowing 
us to rejoice or weep with others, 
Rom 12:15, and to pray for one 
another, Jas 5:16; open-forum 
discussions of Bible topics have 
taken place. 

It should be no surprise that 
Satan and his forces also take 
advantage of this avenue of 

communication. Besides the 
obvious use of the internet to 
peddle smut, infidelity, and 
humanism, he has used it in a 
more subtle way to spread false 
doctrine and gender strife. 

It seems, based on the 
discussions I’ve seen on the 
various e-mail “lists,” that a few 
brethren are inclined to run 
amuck. I don’t know—maybe 
there’s something about sending 
comments over a modem that 
emboldens some to make 
outlandish arguments. Or, maybe 
arguments are being made while 
“on-line” and not enough thought 
and study has gone into them. The 
result is less than edifying. 

I’m not calling for an end to 
discussions, nor am I suggesting 
any kind of imposed control—
other than self-control. It would be 
good if we all would measure our 
words as we discuss the Bible 
among ourselves. 

 

 Remember in Prayer  
 

Buddy was hospitalized, and 
has been diagnosed with non-
alcohol related cirrhosis of the 
liver; he is home, now, awaiting 
the results of more tests.  

Bernice is still in the hospital at 
least until Monday; plans are yet 

to be made following that. Lois has 
been very sick as well; Home 
Health will begin coming to help. 

Please continue to pray for 
Madelene Britnell, Carolyn 
Dennis, Tim and Dot Hice, and 
Polly McNatt… 


